

POLICY BRIEF

Unintended Consequences: The Real Effects of Populist Antitrust Policies on Competition and Small Enterprises

Satya Marar

May 2024

ABSTRACT Recent FTC and DOJ lawsuits have sought to break up large companies and restrict many of their business practices. Their purpose? To protect small companies, strengthen competition, and advance various social and policy goals. But many of these actions weaken competition while harming those very same small firms as well as American consumers. A better way to help small businesses and encourage competition would be to reduce government regulations and block only those mergers and acquisitions that are likely to raise anticompetitive concerns.

Federal Trade Commission (FTC) Chair Lina Khan has drawn praise from both progressive¹ and populist conservative circles² for aggressively pursuing large companies for perceived wrongs. Under her leadership, the FTC has also promoted social and policy objectives, including labor rights,³ environmentalism,⁴ and the creation of a "level playing field" for small business.⁵

Khan's Neo-Brandeisian philosophy eschews decades of bipartisan orthodoxy dictating that, when it comes to antitrust law, the FTC should take a neutral stance on a company's size, instead prioritizing the preservation of the competitive process.⁶ The FTC has historically not seen its job as protecting smaller firms from larger rivals.⁷

Khan and her backers instead believe that, even if large companies like Amazon are popular among consumers for their value and innovative practices, their economic and political power allow them to coerce individuals and businesses who depend on them into accepting terms that they otherwise would not, leaving them worse off.⁸ This, the FTC argues, necessitates government intervention, including the possible breakup of large companies. The FTC would go further, proscribing business practices that disadvantage smaller firms.

Targeted practices include the negotiation of exclusive deals and discounts from suppliers that smaller firms can't reach,⁹ allegedly restricting competitors' access to production inputs,¹⁰ and

buying out rivals through mergers.¹¹ Many of these practices and deals stand to benefit consumers through lower prices,¹² more innovation,¹³ quicker deployment of new technologies,¹⁴ and improved services.¹⁵ Because of these drawbacks, Khan's FTC and likeminded allies in the antitrust division at the Department of Justice (DOJ) attract criticism from economists,¹⁶ policy scholars,¹⁷ and judges.¹⁸ These criticisms are well-founded; the populist approach to antitrust causes harm to the small enterprises it purports to help, as the evidence shows.

Exclusive Discounts

In 1937, Congress passed the Robinson-Patman Act (RPA),¹⁹ an anti-price discrimination law aimed to protect small businesses, like independent mom-and-pop grocers, from large retail and supermarket chains. The chains were accused of leveraging their size and dominant market positions to obtain favorable exchange terms, including exclusive discounts, from their suppliers, forcing smaller rivals to pay more for the same inputs.²⁰

Though modern antitrust law is focused on the welfare of consumers, this statute was explicitly intended to protect the interests of competitors by keeping "open the door of opportunity for the small businessman."²¹ Under the RPA, suppliers can only provide exclusive discounts or prices to buyers if the differences in price account for the genuine differences in cost between servicing various buyers, or if they were intended for meeting a competitor supplier's offer.

Since the 1990s, the antitrust agencies have declined to enforce the RPA, because it risks protecting firms from competition at consumers' expense.²² These agencies have acknowledged that the exclusive discounts they police typically benefit Americans,²³ 89 percent of whom shop at large supermarkets,²⁴ through lower prices. Economists find that the price differences faced by different buyers encourage them to adopt more efficient practices, offer promotions or other services, and buy larger quantities to obtain discounts from suppliers.²⁵ These savings can be passed on to consumers.

Despite its original objective, the RPA is also no friend of small business. Suppliers and wholesalers can avoid RPA liability by refusing to service small buyers rather than offer them different prices. The 2007 bipartisan Antitrust Modernization Commission, established by Congress to study and report on issues related to antitrust laws, found that many firms evade liability by selling slightly differentiated products to different buyers at different prices.²⁶ Ironically, during the heyday of RPA lawsuits between 1961 and 1974, just 36 of the 564 companies cited in FTC complaints of RPA injury had annual sales greater than \$100 million, and six in 10 of these firms had sales under \$5 million.²⁷ This indicates that small and medium-sized enterprises were the biggest casualties of the statute in the past and are likely to be so again should enforcement be revived. These firms face greater legal costs relative to their size than larger ones do, making them especially vulnerable to harm from protracted litigation.

Despite these findings, Khan's FTC has vowed to investigate and prosecute firms under the statute again.²⁸ Khan's backers in this aim include the White House,²⁹ and multiple legislators, including Senators Elizabeth Warren (D-MA) and Bernie Sanders (D-VT) and Representative Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez (D-NY).³⁰ Businesses large and small—as well as consumers—could all be hurt.

Killing M&A

The allure of venture capital and the possibility of future acquisition are two of the greatest motivators for entrepreneurs to strike out on beneficial new projects.³¹ This system delivers immense returns to both investors and founders. This is especially true for innovative, high-value sectors like tech and pharmaceuticals, where big and small firms offer complementary advantages. Often, smaller ones possess unique talent, ideas, and research capabilities, and larger ones possess the economies of scale, resources, and relationships with private sector partners and government agencies that foster new technologies and expedite regulatory approvals.³²

Growing a start-up from its first investors to an initial public offering (IPO) is a long, tenuous, and expensive process,³³ making it unsurprising that 58 to 60 percent of US, British, and Canadian technology and healthcare start-up founders expect to get acquired, and just 17 percent expect to reach an IPO.³⁴ According to data from the National Venture Capital Association, as of 2019, 90 percent of venture capital-backed start-ups "exited" through a private acquisition rather than an IPO.³⁵ Though the prospect of acquisition by a larger firm, motivates entrepreneurs to innovate and take risks, this reality is at odds with the FTC's and DOJ's current push to block more mergers.³⁶ In the name of reducing consolidation across the economy, these agencies have frowned on deals that previous administrations would likely have deemed favorable to competition and to consumers' best interests.

In 2021 the FTC introduced changes to the premerger notification process that increased disclosure requirements and costs while introducing greater uncertainty into the merger process.³⁷ They even began inquiring about proposed transactions' potential impacts on labor markets; environment, stewardship, and governance goals; and a range of factors extraneous to consumer and competition outcomes.³⁸

In 2023 the FTC, in conjunction with the DOJ, followed up these changes by proposing to amend the premerger notification rule.³⁹ The amendment would further expand the scale and scope of disclosure requirements, adding millions of dollars in merger filing costs. The FTC and DOJ subsequently released new merger guidelines,⁴⁰ which have been widely criticized by multiple experts for failing to provide clarity about the kinds of deals the agencies would permit.⁴¹ The guidelines also fail to adequately recognize the potential of many deals to boost competition by creating entities that better serve consumers and help bring new technologies and products to market quickly.⁴²

Figuring out if a merger is more likely to benefit consumers or reduce competition and innovation is an empirical exercise that necessitates examining the relevant market the firms operate in and the incentives the post-merger firm would face. The 2023 merger guidelines, which inform agency practice and guide business conduct even if they are not legally binding, abandon the likelihood standard, making it clear that the DOJ and FTC plan to pursue deals that *may* theoretically reduce competition.⁴³ Some legal analysts have even argued that the guidelines give the agencies license to block virtually any merger.⁴⁴

Though the agencies have often failed to block deals in court when judges adhere to 40 years of legal precedent and economic insight,⁴⁵ this hasn't stopped the FTC from touting abandoned deals and a chilling of merger activity across the economy as evidence of their success.⁴⁶ However, it is not the FTC and DOJ antitrust division's job to simply block mergers. It's their job to enforce the law, uphold economic competition, and protect consumers from deals that are likely to reduce it. Rather than confirming the agencies' success, abandoned deals may instead indicate that parties scuttled beneficial, legal transactions due to the potential multiyear, multimillion dollar cost of compliance and the potential of a lawsuit.⁴⁷

The FTC and DOJ's approach to policing mergers has already caused immense damage, including the loss of billions of dollars in value for smaller firms seeking to grow or survive through mergers. Consider the following examples:

Air Travel – Spirit and JetBlue

Consider the DOJ's challenge to the proposed merger between airlines JetBlue and Spirit.⁴⁸ Although the deal would have combined the country's sixth- and seventh-biggest airlines, it would have created an entity that would have been only the fifth largest in the country behind United, Delta, American, and Southwest.⁴⁹ It would have accounted for just 8 percent of the US domestic airline market, or a tenth of the market share of those four large airlines combined.⁵⁰

JetBlue and Spirit asserted that the merger would help both lower-cost airlines weather unfavorable conditions following the COVID-19 pandemic, leading to a more effective competitor to the four biggest US airlines.⁵¹ Though the deal did originally raise some anticompetitive concerns, with JetBlue revealing that it planned to increase fares on some of the routes it currently shares with Spirit after the merger,⁵² the airlines also expressed willingness to divest from routes that raised anticompetitive concerns.⁵³

Unfortunately, the DOJ was unwilling to accept this remedy as a condition of allowing the merger to pass. The merger was blocked by William Young, a federal district court judge,⁵⁴ in January 2024. Judge Young had previously noted that, although he believed that the deal raised anticompetitive concerns, it had procompetitive potential if JetBlue and Spirit undertook further route divestitures.⁵⁵ This signaled the possibility that the merger might survive after an appeal.

However, it was too late. Though the plaintiffs could have appealed the federal court ruling, the DOJ's litigation had delayed the deal by 18 months while causing immense economic damage to both airlines at a critical time. JetBlue and Spirit had lost half their premerger stock value.⁵⁶ Losses driven by the costs and delays of the merger litigation forced Spirit to lay off thousands of staff, with both airlines suffering hundreds of millions of dollars in losses.⁵⁷ Since the airlines' recent announcement that the costs and hurdles raised by DOJ litigation and other regulatory barriers had forced them to abandon the deal,⁵⁸ JetBlue has gone on to cut some of its routes to conserve costs.⁵⁹ It's clear that neither consumers nor smaller businesses merging to survive and stay competitive have benefited from such litigation.

Banking and Finance

In 2023, the DOJ's antitrust division announced that it would be carefully scrutinizing mergers in the banking sector, promising to assess them along a range of metrics beyond conventional bank branch and asset overlap, and to favor blocking deals entirely over negotiating remedies for potential anticompetitive harms.⁶⁰ The division has provided little clarity about the changes, though they flag greater uncertainty, higher costs, and longer waiting periods for parties seeking clearance for deals.

Massive growth in costly regulations and declining confidence have hurt smaller banks,⁶¹ forcing many to merge or get acquired just to survive.⁶² These pressures have been recognized by Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen,⁶³ who seemed to strike a contradictory position to her fellow government leaders in the antitrust agencies by flagging the need for *more* mergers in the sector rather than fewer.⁶⁴

Regardless of Secretary Yellen's assertions, the uncertain regulatory environment around bank mergers and risk of antitrust litigation has already chilled bank merger activity,⁶⁵ harming struggling, smaller banks without meaningfully preserving choice for consumers.

Biotechnology – Illumina and GRAIL

Elsewhere, the mounting costs and delays caused by FTC antimerger litigation forced Illumina, a DNA sequencing and medical testing platform, to divest itself of the smaller GRAIL, a pioneer of Multiple Cancer Early Detection (MCED) tests, in late 2023.⁶⁶ The FTC maintained that consumers would be harmed by the vertical merger of the two non-competitors, since Illumina could restrict competitors' access to GRAIL's MCED tests. The Fifth US Circuit Court of Appeals ruled that the deal would lessen competition without an additional remedy from the parties.⁶⁷ In doing so, the judge criticized the FTC for failing to consider contractually binding assurances Illumina was willing to make about making GRAIL's technology available to its competitors, which would have alleviated potential anticompetitive harms.⁶⁸ The judge also remanded the FTC's decision to block the merger back to its own internal administrative process so that remedy could

be considered.⁶⁹ Instead of being a cause for concern, Illumina's resources and ability to acquire regulatory clearances would have allowed GRAIL's MCED technology to come to market more expeditiously,⁷⁰ while creating other benefits recognized by economists.⁷¹

Though the judge gave that merger a fighting chance, the parties still unwound the recently consummated deal.⁷² Their decision was likely driven in significant part by the delay and costs of FTC litigation. Illumina had previously told investors that it would divest GRAIL if it lost any of the legal challenges to the deal from US or European regulators.⁷³ As a result, GRAIL's MCED tests will take longer to reach testing platforms that could have accessed it on commercial terms had the merger survived. In other words, the FTC's placement of theoretical harms above actual competitive and consumer harms achieved the opposite of the agency's supposed mandate. The litigation reduced competition, hurting a smaller firm that faces considerable regulatory hurdles, and harming consumers, potentially costing the lives of many patients who might otherwise have had timely access to MCED tests.⁷⁴

Tech Platforms and E-Commerce

Today's small businesses increasingly depend on technology.⁷⁵ These technologies include digital advertising, e-commerce platforms, and business software. According to a Deloitte survey, 90 percent credit technology for helping their businesses run more efficiently, innovate, and overcome challenges,⁷⁶ and 70 percent credit these tools with growing their revenues.⁷⁷

It's no surprise that 70 percent of small businesses intend to expand their use of digital tools in the coming years.⁷⁸ This means that millions of American businesses will increasingly benefit from the services of major tech platforms, including Google's digital and search advertising services, Meta's social media advertising, and Amazon's e-commerce platform. These tools have become crucial for small firms that want to reach consumers and build brand awareness.

The FTC has made it clear that it cares about these businesses and sees their protection as part of its competition enforcement mandate. In the agency's 2022 policy statement on Unfair Methods of Competition, it opined that its goal is "to protect the smaller, weaker business organizations from the oppressive and unfair competition of their more powerful rivals," and that the Federal Trade Commission Act of 1914 (FTC Act) does not require it to show restraint or monopoly, but rather to show that the acts by the larger businesses that attract complaints hinder the business of another.⁷⁹ Though that statement officially applied to its interpretation of Section 5 of the FTC Act, it belies a philosophy that has underpinned the FTC's and DOJ's joint campaign against big tech platforms.

Lina Khan has championed this drive to challenge dominant tech platforms since her 2017 law school days, when she gained prominence for a controversial paper that criticized Amazon for gaining and maintaining its market position through allegedly anticompetitive and exclusionary

practices.⁸⁰ However, the current antitrust push began in earnest before her tenure as FTC chairperson, when the Trump administration filed suit against Google for using agreements with smartphone producers to make its search engine the default.⁸¹ Today, both agencies continue to wage major lawsuits against Google's ad services platform,⁸² Amazon's online marketplace platform,⁸³ and most recently, Apple's iPhone operating system,⁸⁴ over business strategies and restrictions on entrepreneurs that use them. However, the practices in question often have countervailing benefits for these businesses, and proscriptions against them risk harming the same firms that these lawsuits purport to safeguard.

DOJ vs. Google Ads

Consider the lawsuit against Google's "ad stack."⁸⁵ Google operates at all three levels of the business chain in open web display advertising: It buys advertising space on websites to serve its advertiser clientele through the Google Ads ad network and demand-side platform, Display & Video 360; sells advertising space on websites through the Google Ad Manager publisher server; and owns an ad exchange, AdX, that links buyers and sellers, integrating AdX into its Google Ad Manager suite.

The DOJ accuses Google of leveraging its control over three stages of the process to harm advertisers.⁸⁶ The agency alleges that Google takes advantage of its market position to raise prices and reduce innovation without the risk of losing market share to rivals who are not similarly situated, thereby excluding them through anticompetitive conduct. For instance, the DOJ argues that the tech giant's web publisher clients are forced to use AdX, not because it is a superior product, but because choosing a rival exchange would mean losing access to Google Ad Services. While Google corners 80 percent of the network for open display advertising, few advertisers can afford to opt out, the agency argues.

Conversely, Google is expected to argue that its integrated web display advertising chain allows it to innovate and deliver greater value and better service to its clients by reducing the cost of using separate services.⁸⁷ Assuming that the court accepts the DOJ's narrow definition of the relevant product market, the agency will still face an uphill battle in showing that Google acquired its alleged monopoly position by requiring customers to use its services, rather than through competition on merits, such as integrating different services to create a single superior product.

The case's outcome is pending. But, with the DOJ asking the court to force Google to divest its ad stack manager suite, many of Google's small business advertising clients stand to lose. Not only would any cost synergies be lost, but the divestiture would also reduce Google's investment in future ad tool innovations. This could leave advertisers with inferior services rather than a more competitive market. Decreased ad tool innovations would be especially damaging to smaller advertisers, who do not already have a customer base aware of their brand.

FTC vs. Amazon

Potential negative impacts for small businesses are even clearer in the FTC's 2023 Amazon lawsuit.⁸⁸ It contends that the tech giant and online marketplace engages in tactics that deter sellers from reducing prices, impose charges on sellers, force sellers to deal with its logistics division rather than using their own, and block fair competition from rival sellers within and outside its marketplace platform. The FTC asserts that sellers have no choice but to accept these strictures, because Amazon has aggregated such a large user pool that sellers cannot afford to choose alternatives while remaining competitive. Khan has previously claimed that Amazon's tactics prevent rival sellers from scaling sufficiently to give sellers more choice and increase competition.⁸⁹ However, many of the practices that the FTC cites have given Amazon the ability to attain its present size and user base. Proscribing these practices when Amazon engages in them would also proscribe them for any potential rival. It's no surprise, then, that 79 percent of small businesses relying upon Amazon's services expect that they will be negatively impacted by the FTC's ongoing lawsuit against the company, according to a survey by the Small Business and Entrepreneurship Council.⁹⁰

For example, Amazon's price-parity clauses (PPCs) prevent sellers who offer a lower price for the same product elsewhere from having the "buy box" feature in their Amazon listing.⁹¹ Because this feature facilitates more than 80 percent of sales on Amazon,⁹² this prohibition has drawn the ire of some sellers.⁹³ Although it theoretically deters (but does not prevent) sellers from attracting customers to their own websites through lower prices, it also provides immense convenience to customers on Amazon's platform by guaranteeing that they have found the cheapest possible price for the product in one place. If Amazon's PPCs were declared illegal, then the user experience that has attracted so many customers would be compromised, and, in turn, the platform's value to retailers would decline. Also, fragmenting shoppers between Amazon and its competitors to a greater degree than the status quo would make it harder for sellers to reach as many customers in a single place, forcing them to expend more resources to reach potential customers across several platforms. This would be to the comparative advantage of the largest, most prominent retailers, which can more easily attract customers to their own platforms.

Similarly, the FTC and some sellers have criticized Amazon for tying seller eligibility for Amazon Prime, a huge drawcard for customers, to sellers delivering their products through Fulfillment by Amazon (FBA), the company's in-house shipping and logistics service.⁹⁴ This claim fails to recognize that Amazon Prime's reputation for expedient delivery attracts customers to the program.⁹⁵ Amazon Prime and FBA function as an integrated product. Uncoupling them would reduce their value to sellers. Moreover, attracting a larger volume of sellers and buyers to the tied Amazon Prime and FBA delivery service allows for large shipping volumes that reduce shipping costs,⁹⁶ benefiting sellers and buyers alike. Regardless, Amazon currently plans to expand Prime eligibility to sellers who want to use their own logistics service, provided that they can guarantee shipping reliability and speed standards comparable to FBA.⁹⁷ The lawsuit is ongoing as of April 2024.⁹⁸

Conclusion

In an era of political polarization and frustration about the perceived wrongs of big companies, Neo-Brandeisian antitrust and its purported concern for the "small businessman" has populist appeal. However, abandoning long-established principles of law and economics to further goals other than upholding economic competition has hurt both consumers and small businesses. And though big tech platforms may employ tactics that sometimes frustrate the small businesses dependent on them, actions that curb platforms' ability to scale, or that otherwise reduce their utility for those businesses, are not going to help improve services. Reducing burdensome government regulations, curbing inflationary government expenditures, and blocking only those mergers and acquisitions that raise insurmountable anticompetitive concerns would do a lot more to encourage entrepreneurship and competition.

About the Author

Satya Marar is a visiting postgraduate fellow specializing in innovation, competition, and governance at the Mercatus Center at George Mason University.

Notes

- 1. Leah Nylen, "Huge Win for Progressives as Lina Khan Takes Helm at FTC," *Politico*, June 15, 2021.
- 2. Molly Ball and Brody Mullins, "Biden's Trustbuster Draws Unlikely Fans: 'Khanservative' Republicans," *Wall Street Journal*, March 25, 2024.
- 3. Julian Mark, "FTC Bans Contracts that Keep Workers from Jumping to Rival Employers," *Washington Post*, April 23, 2024.
- 4. D. Daniel Sokol, Marissa Ginn, Robert Calzaretta Jr., and Marcello Santana, "Antitrust Mergers and Regulatory Uncertainty," Draft Paper, December 6, 2022,19, https://ssrn.com/abstract=4295283.
- 5. Alvaro M. Bedoya, "Returning to Fairness" (prepared remarks), Midwest Forum on Fair Markets: What the New Antimonopoly Vision Means for Main Street, September 22, 2022, 7, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/ returning_to_fairness_prepared_remarks_commissioner_alvaro_bedoya.pdf.
- 6. Alden F. Abbott, "US Antitrust Laws: A Primer" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, 2021), 8–9.
- 7. Abbott, "US Antitrust Laws," 8–9.
- 8. Lina M. Khan, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," Yale Law Journal 126, no. 3 (2017): 710-802.
- Christopher S. Finnerty, Michael R. Murphy, Taylor A. Listau, and Jack S. Brody, "Rum and Coke: The FTC Targets Soft Drinks and Alcohol in the Revival of Robinson-Patman Act Enforcement—What's Next?," *K&L Gates HUB* (blog), June 16, 2023, https://www.klgates.com/Rum-and-Coke-The-FTC-Targets-Soft-Drinks-and-Alcohol-in-the-Revival-of-Robinson-Patman-Act-Enforcement-Whats-Next-6-16-2023.
- 10. Bilal Sayyed, "Revival of the Essential Facility Doctrine Is Not Essential; Joint Agency Guidelines Will Better Strengthen Monopolization Law," *Competition Policy International*, April 12, 2023, https://www.pymnts.com/cpi-posts/revival-ofthe-essential-facility-doctrine-is-not-essential-joint-agency-guidelines-will-better-strengthen-monopolization-law/.
- 11. Colleen Cunningham, Florian Ederer, and Song Ma, "Killer Acquisitions," *Journal of Political Economy* 129, no. 3 (2021): 649–702.

- 12. Roger D. Blair and Christina DePasquale, "'Antitrust's Least Glorious Hour:' The Robinson-Patman Act," *Journal of Law and Economics* 57, no. S3 (2014): S201–S216.
- 13. Daniel F. Spulber, "How Do Vertical Mergers Affect Innovation? Learning from Illumina," *Network Law Review,* Fall 2022, https://www.networklawreview.org/spulber-mergers/.
- 14. Alden Abbott, "When Bad Antitrust Costs Lives: The Illumina/GRAIL Tragedy," Truth on the Market, April 4, 2023.
- 15. Satya Marar and Rishab Sardana, "Putting Amazon in a Box," Discourse, October 5, 2023.
- 16. See: Gregory J. Werden, "New Merger Guidelines Treat a Proposed Merger Like Schrödinger's Cat," (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, January 25, 2024).
- 17. International Center for Law and Economics, "ICLE Statement on the FTC's Amazon Case," September 26, 2023, https://laweconcenter.org/icle-statement-on-the-ftcs-amazon-case/.
- Alden Abbott, "FTC v. Illumina/Grail—A Rare FTC Merger Victory? (Actually, a Loss for Consumers)," Truth on the Market, January 16, 2024.
- 19. Robinson-Patman Act of 1936, Pub. L. No. 74-692, 49 Stat. 1526, 15 U.S.C. §13 (1936).
- 20. Thomas W. Ross, "Winners and Losers under the Robinson-Patman Act," *Journal of Law and Economics* 27, no. 2 (1984): 243–271.
- 21. Alvaro M. Bedoya, "Returning to Fairness," 7.
- 22. Alden Abbott and Satya Marar, "The Robinson-Patman Act: A Statute at Odds with Competition and Economic Welfare" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, June 6, 2023), 1–2.
- 23. Abbott and Marar, "The Robinson-Patman Act," 1–2.
- Michele Ver Ploeg, Lisa Mancino, Jessica E. Todd, Dawn Marie Clay, and Benjamin Scharadin, Where Do Americans Usually Shop for Food and How Do They Travel to Get There? Initial Findings from the National Household Food Acquisition and Purchase Survey, ElB-138 (Washington, DC: US Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, March 2015); Rosanna Mentzer Morrison and Lisa Mancino, "Most U.S. Households Do Their Main Grocery Shopping at Supermarkets and Supercenters Regardless of Income," Amber Waves (blog), US Department of Agriculture, August 3, 2015.
- 25. Margaret Ward, "Symposium: Competitive Price Discrimination," Antitrust Law Journal 70, no. 3 (2003): 593-598.
- Deborah A. Garza et al., Antitrust Modernization Commission: Report and Recommendations (Washington, DC: Antitrust Modernization Commission, 2007), 311.
- 27. See: Frederic M. Scherer and David Ross, *Industrial Market Structure and Economic Performance*, 3d ed. (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1990); Blair DePasquale, "Antitrust's Least Glorious Hour," S202.
- Chris May, "US FTC Adding 'Muscle' to Tackle Anticompetitive Discrimination with Robinson-Patman Act, Khan Says," MLex, March 4, 2024.
- 29. Exec. Order No. 14036, 86 Fed. Reg. 36987 (July 9, 2021).
- Daniel Savrin, Noah Kaufman, and Caitlin Zeytoonian, "Federal Trade Commission and Members of Congress Signal Revitalized Robinson-Patman Act Enforcement," *Morgan Lewis*, April 16, 2024.
- 31. Will Rinehart, "Are 'Killer Acquisitions' by Tech Giants a Real Threat to Competition?," Center for Growth and Opportunity at Utah State University Research Paper, Washington, DC, October 3, 2023, 5–6.
- 32. See, for example, Jacqueline Grise, David Burns, and Elizabeth Giordano, "The No Kill Zone: The Other Side of Pharma Acquisitions," *Antitrust Chronicle* 2, no. 2 (May 2020): 19–25.
- 33. James C. Brau and Stanley E. Fawcett, "Evidence on What CFOs Think about the IPO Process: Practice, Theory, and Managerial Implications," *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance* 18, no. 3 (2006): 107.
- 34. Rinehart, "'Killer Acquisitions' by Tech Giants," 5.

- 35. Florian Ederer with Roberta Kwok, "A Wave of Acquisitions May Have Shielded Big Tech from Competition," *Yale Insights* (blog), Yale School of Management, March 7, 2023.
- Ted Bolema, "Decoding the 2023 FTC and DOJ Merger Guidelines: Insights into Shifting Antitrust Enforcement" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, February 2024), 1–3.
- 37. Christine S. Wilson, "An Update on FTC Merger Enforcement," Remarks at International Bar Association's 19th Annual International Mergers and Acquisitions Conference, New York, June 15, 2022, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/CWilsonUpdateMergerEnforcement.pdf.
- 38. At the Open FTC Commission Meeting on September 15, 2021, Darren Tucker, partner and chair of the antitrust practice group Vincent Elkins and a former FTC attorney, said, "In an increasing number of FTC merger investigations, agency staff have requested information regarding how the proposed transaction will affect unionization, ESG policies, or franchising," as found on page 26 of the meeting transcript: https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_events/1596052/transcript_open_commission_meeting_9-15- 21.pdf.
- 39. Alden Abbott, "Reforming the Federal Trade Commission" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, December 2023).
- 40. Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, Merger Guidelines (December 18, 2023), https://www.ftc.gov/ system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/2023_merger_guidelines_final_12.18.2023.pdf.
- Herbert Hovenkamp, "The 2023 Merger Guidelines: Law, Fact, and Method," University of Pennsylvania Institute for Law and Economics Research Paper No. 24-09, May 18, 2024, https://ssrn.com/abstract=4684465; Alden Abbott, "The Porcine 2023 Merger Guidelines (The Pig Still Oinks)," *Truth on the Market*, January 10, 2024; Gregory J. Werden, "The Rule of Law and the Draft Merger Guidelines" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, September 2023), 4–8.
- 42. International Center for Law and Economics, "Final FTC/DOJ Guidelines Fail to Acknowledge the Benefits of Mergers," December 18, 2023, https://laweconcenter.org/final-ftc-doj-guidelines-fail-to-acknowledge-the-benefits-of-mergers/; Spulber, "How Do Vertical Mergers Affect Innovation?."
- 43. Werden, "New Merger Guidelines," 4-8.
- 44. Elizabeth Nolan Brown, "New Federal Merger Guidelines Hint: Maybe Just Don't Merge Anything at All," *Reason,* July 20, 2023.
- 45. Tara L. Reinhart, David P. Wales, and Andrew J. Shanahan, "Are the FTC and DOJ Losing Antitrust Battles but Gaining Ground?," *Skadden Insights* (blog), Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP and Affiliates, April 2023.
- 46. Leah Nylen and Sabrina Willmer, "FTC's Khan Defends Record of Cracking Down on Unlawful Mergers," Bloomberg, November 3, 2023.
- 47. Douglas H. Ginsburg and Joshua D. Wright, "Philadelphia National Bank: Bad Economics, Bad Law, Good Riddance," Antitrust Law Journal 80, no. 2 (2015): 394.
- 48. United States v. JetBlue Airways Corporation, 1:23-cv-10511, (D. Mass. 2023).
- 49. Nate Raymond, "Trial over JetBlue's Spirit Merger Ends with US Judge Mulling Options," Reuters, December 5, 2023.
- 50. Raymond, "Trial over JetBlue's Spirit Merger Ends."
- 51. Raymond.
- 52. Zach Wichter, "Court Documents Show JetBlue Could Raise Spirit Fares If Merger Occurs," USA Today, August 24, 2023.
- 53. Raymond, "Trial over JetBlue's Spirit Merger Ends."
- 54. Sarah Fortinsky, "Federal Judge Blocks \$3.8B Merger of Spirit, JetBlue," The Hill, January 16, 2024.
- 55. Raymond, "Trial over JetBlue's Spirit Merger Ends."

MERCATUS CENTER AT GEORGE MASON UNIVERSITY

- 56. Jeffrey Sonnenfeld and Steven Tian, "The FTC's Antitrust Overreach Is Hurting U.S. Competitiveness and Destroying Value," *Yale Insights* (blog), Yale School of Management, December 13, 2023.
- 57. Sonnenfeld and Tian, "FTC's Antitrust Overreach."
- 58. Chris Benson, "JetBlue, Spirit Airlines Call Off Merger Citing Regulator Obstructions," UPI, March 4, 2024.
- 59. Chris Benson, "After Merger Failure, JetBlue Now Says It Will Cut Back Flights, Routes," UPI, March 19, 2024.
- 60. Cooley, "DOJ's Top Antitrust Official Turns Spotlight on Broadened Scope of Bank Merger Enforcement," *Cooley Alert* (blog), Cooley LLP, September 11, 2023.
- Patrick A McLaughlin, Oliver Sherouse, Mark Febrizio, and M. Scott King, "Is Dodd-Frank the Biggest Law Ever?," *Journal of Financial Regulation* 7, no. 1 (March 2021): 149–174; Douglas Holtz-Eakin, "Regulatory Burdens ad Economic Growth (Testimony before the House Committee on the Budget, Washington, DC, May 24, 2023); Satya Marar, "Blocking Mergers Won't Fix US Banking," *The Hill*, August 29, 2023.
- 62. Justin Ho, "Acquire or Be Acquired May Be the New Reality for Small and Midsize Banks," Marketplace, March 14, 2024.
- 63. Yaël Bizouati-Kennedy, "Yellen Tells CEOs to Prepare for More Bank Mergers in 2023," Yahoo! Finance, June 28, 2023.
- 64. Cooley, "DOJ's Top Antitrust Official."
- 65. Tatiana Bautzer and Saeed Azhar, "US Bank Mergers Frozen by Capital Rules, Regulatory Uncertainty," *Reuters*, July 17, 2023.
- 66. Illumina, Inc. v. Federal Trade Commission, No. 23-60167, slip op. (5th Cir. December 15, 2023). See also Dave Michaels, "Court Sides with FTC Finding Illumina-Grail Deal Anticompetitive," *Wall Street Journal*, December 16, 2023.
- 67. Illumina, Inc. v. Federal Trade Commission.
- 68. Illumina, Inc. v. Federal Trade Commission.
- 69. Illumina, Inc. v. Federal Trade Commission.
- 70. Alden Abbott, "When Bad Antitrust Costs Lives: The Illumina/GRAIL Tragedy," Truth on the Market, April 4, 2023.
- 71. Bruce H. Kobayashi and Timothy J. Muris, "Screening Out Innovation: Vertical Merger Principles and the FTC's Misapplication in the Illumina-GRAIL Case," *Competitive Enterprise Institute*, August 26, 2021.
- 72. Illumina, "Illumina Announces Decision to Divest GRAIL," *Illumina*, Inc., December 17, 2023, https://investor.illumina. com/news/press-release-details/2023/Illumina-Announces-Decision-to-Divest-GRAIL/default.aspx.
- 73. Natallie Rocha, "Illumina Will Divest GRAIL after Losing Battle with FTC. How Did the San Diego Biotech's \$7B Deal Unravel?," San Diego Union-Tribune, December 17, 2023.
- 74. Alden Abbott, "When Bad Antitrust Costs Lives."
- 75. Marinko Skare, María de las Mercedes de Obesso, and Samuel Ribeiro-Navarrete, "Digital Transformation and European Small and Medium Enterprises (SMEs): A Comparative Study Using Digital Economy and Society Index Data," *International Journal of Information Management* 68, no. 1 (2023): 102594.
- 76. Deloitte, "The Performance of Small and Medium Sized Businesses in a Digital World: A Report for the Connected Commerce Council," *Deloitte* (2019): 27.
- 77. Deloitte, "The Performance of Small and Medium Sized Businesses," 24.
- 78. Deloitte, "The Performance of Small and Medium Sized Businesses," 30.
- 79. US Federal Trade Commission, Policy Statement Regarding the Scope of Unfair Methods of Competition Under Section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act, Commission File No. P221202, Federal Trade Commission (November 10, 2022), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/P221202Section5PolicyStatement.pdf).

- Khan, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," 710; Robert D. Atkinson, and Michael R. Ward, "The Flawed Analysis Underlying Calls for Antitrust Reform: An Assessment of Lina Khan's Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," *Antitrust Bulletin* 68, no. 2 (2023): 205-33.
- 81. United States v. Google, LLC, No. 1:20-cv-03010 (D. DC, 2020).
- 82. United States v. Google, LLC, No. 1:23-cv-108 (LMB/JFA) (E.D. Va. March 14, 2023).
- 83. Haleluya Hadero, "Amazon Sued by FTC and 17 States over Allegations It Inflates Online Prices and Overcharges Sellers," Associated Press, September 26, 2023.
- 84. Oxford Analytica, "Antitrust Tests of 'Big Tech' Will Get Tougher," Expert Briefings, April 9, 2024.
- 85. United States v. Google, LLC (2023).
- 86. United States v. Google, LLC (2023).
- 87. Brian Fung, "DOJ Antitrust Case Targeting Google's Ad-Tech Business Will Go to Trial in September, Federal Judge Rules," *CNN*, February 5, 2024.
- 88. For a full analysis of the FTC v. Amazon lawsuit, see Satya Marar and Rishab Sardana, "Putting Amazon in a Box," *Discourse*, October 5, 2023; US Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Sues Amazon for Illegally Maintaining Monopoly Power," September 26, 2023, available at https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/09/ftc-sues-amazon-illegally-maintaining-monopoly-power.
- 89. Lina Khan, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox."
- 90. Raymond Keating, "FTC's 'Ideological Crusade' Is Very Bad for U.S. Small Businesses," *Small Business and Entrepreneurship Council*, September 17, 2023.
- 91. Satya Marar and Rishab Sardana, "Putting Amazon in a Box."
- Le Chen, Alan Mislove, and Christo Wilson, "An Empirical Analysis of Algorithmic Pricing on Amazon Marketplace," *WWW '16: Proceedings of the 25th International Conference on World Wide Web* (2016): 1339–49; Darryl K. Taft, "Amazon Buy Box: The Internet's \$80 Billion Sales Button," *eWeek*, October 29, 2014.
- 93. Gilad Edelman, "A New Antitrust Case Cuts to the Core of Amazon's Identity," Wired, May 25, 2021.
- 94. Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Sues Amazon for Illegally Maintaining Monopoly Power," September 26, 2023, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/09/ftc-sues-amazon-illegally-maintaining-monopolypower; Max Garland, "FTC vs. Amazon: 4 Takeaways on How the Company's Fulfillment Services Affect Sellers," Supply Chain Dive, October 5, 2023.
- 95. Robert D. Atkinson and Michael R. Ward, "The Flawed Analysis Underlying Calls for Antitrust Reform: An Assessment of Lina Khan's 'Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," *Antitrust Bulletin*, 68, no. 2 (2023): 205–33.
- 96. Laura Stevens, "'Free' Shipping Crowds Out Small Retailers," Wall Street Journal, April 27, 2016.
- 97. Max Garland, "Amazon Reopening Seller Fulfilled Prime Enrollment after Extended Pause," *Supply Chain Dive*, June 22, 2023.
- 98. Daphne Howland, "FTC Antitrust Trial against Amazon Won't Start until Mid-2026, at the Earliest," *Retail Dive*, December 19, 2023.